MILWAUKEE COUNTY ELECTION COMMISSION

Inter-Office Memorandum
DATE:
June 6, 2012
TO:

Supervisor Joseph Sanfelippo, Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors
FROM:
Lisa Catlin Weiner, Election Commission Administrator

SUBJECT:
File No. 12-402 – Request for Action Plan Pertaining to Timely Delivery of Absentee Ballots to Municipal Clerks
Per a request you had made during the Judiciary Committee meeting held on May 10, 2012, the following is an action plan that was implemented by the Office of the Election Commission for the June 5th recall election.  It should be noted that this plan proved to be successful as all of the municipal clerks in Milwaukee County received their ballots in time for in-person absentee voting, which began on May 21. 
Effective Communication with the Government Accountability Board (GAB) Regarding Ballot Production
A conference call was conducted by the GAB for county and municipal clerks three days before the May 8th recall primary election.  It was acknowledged by the GAB during the conference call that the May 14th deadline to provide the recall ballots for the June 5th recall election would be impossible to meet as it is the same deadline for the GAB to certify the May 8th primary election candidates to be placed on the recall ballot.  In an effort to timely provide absentee ballots to voters who are out of state, counties were instructed to provide electronic files of the June 5th ballots to the municipalities as soon as the May 8th recall primary election results were certified, which did not happen until May 18.  The municipalities would then be able to print paper copies of the ballots from the electronic files to use as needed until the actual absentee ballots are delivered.  The counties were further instructed by the GAB to make arrangements with their printers to print ballots during the weekend of May 19-20 so that ballots can be delivered to municipalities on May 21, which is the first day for in-person absentee voting.
To assist the counties in this effort, the GAB made proactive efforts immediately after the May 8th primary election by providing counties with candidate information (based on the May 8th election results, even though not yet certified) to allow counties to start working ahead with their printers on ballot design so that they are ready to be printed by the as soon as the GAB certifies the June 5th candidates on May 18th.  The GAB also assisted the counties in this effort by reviewing and approving the counties’ proposed ballot proofs prior to certification.  It should be noted that counties typically have to wait until candidates are officially certified before the GAB will even look at proposed ballots.
Because the GAB clarified to the counties their expectations as to when they expect the municipalities to receive their absentee ballots under the unreasonable deadlines, along with their accommodations to counties to expedite the design and approval process of the recall ballots, this office was able to work ahead on the June 5th ballots.  All of these extra efforts by the GAB and this office resulted in the ability to provide to electronic files of the ballots to all of the municipalities within one hour after the GAB’s official certification of the May 8th primary election results allowing the municipalities to mail paper versions of the ballots to out-of-state absentee voters.  Because this office was able to work ahead on the recall ballots, arrangements were made with the printer to print absentee ballots over the weekend of May 19-20 and deliver them to the municipalities on Monday, May 21st in order for clerks to accommodate voters on the first day of in-person absentee voting.
Proactive Efforts Made by the Election Commission Office

For Recall Election Ballots

The following steps were taken by this office to expedite the production of the June 5th recall ballots:

1. Immediately after learning the expectations of the GAB as to the delivery of absentee ballots under the circumstances that the statutory deadlines cannot be met for this election, this office shared said expectations with our printer and discussed a plan of action.
2. Prior to the May 8th primary recall election, this office worked with the printer on designing a ballot prototype (i.e. a ballot without the actual candidate names), including the bilingual version for the City of Milwaukee, as required by law, to allow for extra time for testing and approval by the programming vendors.  It should be noted that in an effort to prevent what had happened with the Spring election ballots, this extra step was initiated by the printer to ensure that the ballots can be read by the voting equipment.  By May 15th, the test ballots were tested and approved by both programmers, as well as by the City of Milwaukee Election Commission, who programs their own equipment.
3. Within one week following the May 8th primary recall election, this office confirmed with the municipalities ballot quantities for the June 5th recall election, allowing them the opportunity to increase their ballot quantities based on the voter turn-out during the recall primary election.  This information was provided to the printer as soon as the quantities were confirmed to allow the printer sufficient time to order extra paper if needed.
4. Upon receiving an unofficial candidate list from the GAB on May 9 (the day after the primary election), this office immediately began working with the printer on finalizing a master proof which was submitted to the GAB for their review and approval.

5. As soon as the master ballot was approved by the GAB on May 11, this office proceeded with reviewing and approving all ballot styles for all of the municipalities so that they would be ready to go to press immediately after official certification by the GAB on May 18th.
6. Upon receiving official notification from the GAB that the May 8th primary election was certified on May 18th at approximately 5:00 p.m., the printer was immediately contacted by this office and given the “green light” to start printing the ballots and continue printing throughout the weekend to ensure delivery of absentee ballot to all of the 19 municipalities on Monday, May 21st. 

7. After contacting the printer, this office then proceeded with e-mailing to all of the 19 municipalities electronic copies of the June 5th recall ballots (which were previously approved) to mail to out-of-state absentee voters, per the GAB’s instructions.

8. After given the okay to print the ballots, an e-mailed message was sent to all of the municipalities from the printer advising that now that the GAB had certified the June 5th recall candidates, they have started the printing of the absentee ballots, which will be ready for delivery by Monday, May 21st.  The message also included the option for clerks to pick up ballots from the printing facility rather than wait for delivery.  It should be noted that some of the municipalities did choose this option.
9. By the end of the day on Monday, May 21st, all 19 Milwaukee County municipalities received their ballots for the June 5th recall election and was therefore prepared to accommodate in-person absentee voting which began on that day.

It should be noted that the printer, Burton & Mayer, Inc., deserve to be commended for their proactive efforts in this project – especially with the design (by referring to the GAB website for the ballot format) and for seeking pre-approval of the ballots from the programming vendors.  Without these efforts initiated on their own was of great assistance to this office, as we were preoccupied with the recall primary election at the time.
Action Plan for Future Elections
Based on this past experience, which proved to be successful, this office plans on implementing the same proactive steps for future elections.   The most valuable lesson learned was that with pre-planning with the GAB and the printer, along with continued communication and cooperation with all those involved, it is possible to produce ballots in a short period of time.  This office plans to continue this practice with future elections.

me

c.c. Supervisor Mark Borkowski, Chairman

      Committee on Judiciary, Safety and General Services
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